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7 February 2025 
 

 
Ref: OIA-2024/25-0566 

Tēnā koe , 
 
Official Information Act request: Correspondence with Facebook regarding vaccine 
safety and censorship 
 
Thank you for your Official Information Act 1982 (the Act) request received on 11 January 
2025. You requested: 
 

“copies of all correspondence, emails, records of meetings and any other 
information about:  
1) any communications the NZ government had with Facebook about social 

media content and/ or government expectations on social media content 
during the covid restrictions  

2) any pressure the NZ put on Facebook to restrict content to protect to promote 
government policy and/ or claims the Pfizer vaccine or mRNA vaccines were 
"safe and effective" including copies of any government policies, guidelines or 
similar to explain restrictions on social media  

3) any internal communications about how the NZ government would manage, 
influence, and or coerce social media during the covid response for the 
purpose of influencing or censoring content.  

4) information to show why BZ took any such actions and who requested or 
promited these actions ( whether from within government or external) 

5) any review of social media policies after it became clear that the Pfizer jab 
could cause death or serious harm, including all relevant meeting agendas, 
file notes, emails, advice papers etc and information to show all who were 
responsible for making any such decisions, their job title and qualifications. 

6) any funding for social media influences to promote the NZ government covid 
response policies, including sports people, iwi representatives and anyvother 
influences and information showing thr contracts or any other arrangements 
eith them and rewards, and any expectations on them. Please breach this 
information down to individual influencers or categories of influencers so far 
as possible .  

7) any compensation, funds or other resources tagged for influencing social 
media and/ or for compensating New Zealanders for resulting defamation or 
other resulting harm.  

8) in relation to 6 and 7 please provide information to show how thus was 
arranged, structured and managed within the NZ government and also any 
external/ third party influences on this.” 

Background 
On 1 July 2020, the COVID-19 Group (the Group) was established as a business unit of the 
Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet (DPMC), following the deactivation of the 
National Crisis Management Centre on 30 June 2020. The Deputy Chief Executive COVID-
19 led the Group, which acted as a central COVID-19 response function, and was 
responsible for oversight, integration, and coordination across the response system as a 
whole. The Group was responsible for providing assurance to Ministers and identifying 
opportunities for continuous improvement in New Zealand’s response. 






